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Re: Accident involving natural gas explosion of the R.M. Palmer plant 
West Reading, PA 
March 24, 2023 
NTSB # PLD23LR002 
 

Dear Chairman DeFrank: 
 

This letter confirms the conversation on September 15, 2023, in which the 
National Transportation Safety Board’s (NTSB) Office of the Chair informed you that 
the NTSB has determined that the Pennsylvania Public Utilities Commission’s (PA 
PUC) shall no longer be a party participant in the investigation of the March 24, 2023, 
natural gas explosion of the R.M. Palmer plant in West Reading, PA. 

 
Pursuant to Title 49 Code of Federal Regulations (CFR) § 831.11, PA PUC was 

designated as a party to this investigation based on its oversight of UGI Utilities, Inc. 
(UGI), the natural gas pipeline operator whose assets were involved in the above-
referenced accident, and because PA PUC could provide suitable qualified technical 
personnel and data relevant to the investigation that could actively assist in the 
investigation. Although the NTSB values the technical expertise that entities like yours 
can provide during the course of an investigation, participants in the investigation 
must be responsive to the direction of Board personnel or risk losing party status.   

 
Participation by invited parties is governed by NTSB regulations as well as the 

Certification of Party Representative and associated guidance provided to all parties 
(copies attached). The actions of PA PUC have evidenced a lack of cooperation and 
adherence to our party processes and prevent your continued participation in the 
investigation. Specifically, PA PUC has refused to produce relevant, unredacted 
inspection reports for the UGI Distribution Integrity Management Program (DIMP) for 
a time period spanning five years prior to the accident on the grounds that they are 
protected from disclosure by the PA Confidential Security Information (CSI) Act. The 
NTSB’s Office of General Counsel (OGC) subsequently engaged in discussions with 
PA PUC’s Deputy Chief Counsel on July 5, 2023, and Acting Chief Counsel on August 






